Thursday, November 6, 2003


A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, November 6, 2003 at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Kevin Wright 

Don Irvine 

Phil Mattaro

Don Thorp

· ABSENT:  
Liz Sciortino

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: Tom Voorhees, Code Enforcement Officer for the Town of Mendon; Marv Vahue, Town Board Member; and 40 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Wright called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

80 TOPSPIN DRIVE PUBLIC HEARING

Review the action of the Code Enforcement Officer of the Town of Mendon in the issuance of building permit 52A82 on April 11, 2003 as a renewal of permit 4933 originally issued on June 20, 2001.  Said permits relate to property located at 80 Top Spin Drive.  Tax Account #204.02-1-02.  Zoned RA-2.

Mr. Wright welcomed the audience to the meeting and reviewed the agenda.

Mr. Wright waived the reading of the public notice.  Mr. Jones reviewed the reason for this public hearing.

Mr. Jones asked if Alan Knauf, Esq., attorney for the neighbors of the tennis club, would like to speak first.  Mr. Knauf stated that the zoning law changed on December 15, 2000 making this facility a non-conforming use.  He stated the facility had not been used for six months.  Mr. Knauf read Section 200-33 from Chapter 200 regarding non-conformity.  He stated the neighbors took the decision to court.  Mr. Knauf read sections from a brief submitted to the court from Peter Skivington, attorney for the potential buyers of the facility.  Mr. Knauf stated that no excuses were acceptable, that for whatever reason – financial or anything else - the facility was not being used.  He stated that, as of June 15, 2001, this facility became a non-conforming use.  Mr. Knauf gave a review of the first court case and the chain of events since that time.

Mr. Wright asked if members of the audience supporting the neighbors would like to speak at this time.

William Pryor, 888 Pittsford Mendon Center Road, stated that since 1999, there has been no tennis club.  He stated there is no electricity or plumbing at the facility.  He stated there are trash and weeds.  He stated that the law states it has to be an operating facility.  He stated there is nothing operating there.

Moira Szilagyi, 822 Mendon Center Road, stated that she is President of the Mendon Ponds Neighborhood Association.  She stated she moved to this address on March 31, 2002 and when she moved there, there was no business at the facility.  She stated she understood that the new zoning law had gone into effect.  She referred to Section 200-33 of Chapter 200 and asked the ZBA to following the zoning codes.  She stated this also effected the quality and integrity of the neighborhood.  She stated it is a tranquil, rural and historic area, adjacent to the Park.  She stated the tennis club does not fit in.  She stated there were also the following concerns if the facility is operating:

· Increased traffic – could be as many as 800 drivebys per day, not including commercial vehicles;

· Increased safety concerns – there have already been 3 accidents at the intersection of Topspin Drive and Mendon Center Road;

· Increase in ambient lighting and noise; and

· Wildlife habitat – The additional traffic will endanger animals.

Lynn M. Kelley, 829 Pittsford Mendon Center Road stated her property borders on the subject property.  She stated she has safety concerns.  She stated she owns 6 horses and has to cross Mendon Center Road approximately twice a day and she may not be able to continue to do this safely if the traffic volume increases.  She stated the subject property was vacant in 1996 and 1997 and all this year.

Ellen Smith, 888 Pittsford Mendon Center Road stated that her property borders the subject property on the east side.  She stated there has not been any membership at the facility and it has not been operating.  She stated she has been planning, for four years with the federal government, for a wood duck preserve on her property.  She stated this is a tranquil area with nothing back there.  She stated that Jobeth Bellanca, with whom she has been working for the wildlife habitat, stated that this facility would kill the wood duck habitat.  Ms. Smith stated that, when the facility was built, the environmental standards that are in effect now did not exist.

Sherry Anderson, 104 Topspin Drive stated that she moved there in March of 2002 and has seen no activity.

James Brennan, 817 Pittsford Mendon Center Road, stated that he reiterated the comments from the others and moved to his home in May of 1999 and has not seen anything operating from the facility since that time.

Mr. Knauf read a portion of Mr. Skivington’s brief.

Mr. Wright gave a brief overview of the chain of events and stated that the purpose of tonight’s public hearing was to review if it was valid for the CEO to reissue a building permit to refurbish the facility.  Mr. Wright asked Mr. Knauf if his stand was that the building should not be refurbished because more than 6 months had passed?  Mr. Knauf stated yes.  Mr. Knauf stated that the facility clearly ceased operations for six months after June 15 and therefore all bets are off.

Mr. Mattaro asked how anything can happen if there is litigation regarding the issue.  A discussion followed.  Mr. Knauf stated there is nothing in the law regarding hardship for financial or other reasons.  He stated it is an issue of equity.

Mr. Jones asked the following questions of Ken Mundt of DRM Development:

Mr. Jones:  Are you the owner of the property?  

Mr. Mundt:  Yes.

Mr. Jones:  Did you have a contract with the Spencers for this property?  

Mr. Mundt:  Yes, since 2000.  

Mr. Jones: Was the contract made prior to December, 2000?  

Mr. Mundt: Yes.  

Mr. Jones:  Was the property sold as a tennis facility?  

Mr. Mundt:  Yes.  

Mr. Jones:  Is this contract still in effect?  

Mr. Mundt:  Yes.  The contract is still valid.

Mr. Knauf asked if there was a lawsuit pending.  Mr. Mundt stated no.  Mr. Knauf stated there has been filing made with a complaint.  Mr. Mundt stated an agreement has been made to continue with the sale.  Mr. Knauf stated a breach of contract was filed in December of 2002 and stated it was Spencer v. Mundt.  Mr. Mundt restated there was an agreement made.  

Mr. Skivington, representing Mr. Spencer, stated that the Town Board passed legislation that the facility could be used as a tennis club, but only by a not-for-profit organization; and the only reason they were before this board was because this was a for profit organization.  He stated a not-for-profit organization could purchase the facility and open it up.  

Mr. Skivington stated that, since December, 2000, there has not been any abandonment of this project.  Mr. Skivington distributed documents to the members of the Board and to Mr. Knauf.  Mr. Skivington stated these documents included relevant dates, which he reviewed; contract documentation – stating the only reason nothing has happened is due to the litigation.  Mr. Skivington also stated there were documents relative to the application and commitment for financing for the Spencers.  Mr. Skivington stated the Spencers were prepared to invest $950,000 in the facility.  Mr. Skivington stated the bank did not want the risk of closing with a pending litigation.  Mr. Skivington stated the Spencers have already put forth $90,000 for bank, financial and legal fees as well as architectural renderings.  Mr. Skivington stated the delay in the refurbishing of the building has not had anything to do with the Spencers.  Mr. Skivington stated the Spencers submitted a second financial application because the first had expired.  He stated that the finances were secured on January 23, 2003.  He stated the litigation was the reason nothing was started within the six month period.  He stated the Spencers are ready and willing to close.  Mr. Skivington stated the Spencers have been at the mercy of the courts for almost three years.  He stated they have invested approximately $30,000 in the facility for windows and roof materials, etc.  

Mr. Spencer gave a brief history of his interest in the property.  He said prior to his purchase offer to Mr. Mundt, he checked with the Town.  After that, he gave a check to Mr. Mundt.  After the check was given, he found out that the property was no longer zoned as a tennis club.  He stated he has invested everything he and his wife have saved into this project.  He stated he has lost the tennis club he has run for the last 17 years.  Mr. Spencer stated someone had mentioned that people hunted on the property.  He stated that there would not be any hunting because children would be around and the wildlife will be protected.  He stated that the facility would not look rundown once they are finished with their refurbishing.  He stated he runs a good tennis club and doesn’t want any trouble with the neighbors.  He stated it was a tennis club until the day they purchased it.   He stated that the residents of Mendon will benefit from using the facility and his partners are residents of the Town.  

Mr. Jones asked if the time frame was accurate.  Mr. Spencer stated they have not been out of court since it all started.  Mr. Spencer stated he met with Tom Voorhees, on April 11, 2003, for a building permit.  Mr. Spencer told Mr. Voorhees what he had done.  Mr. Spencer stated Mr. Voorhees told him he would check on things and get back to him, which he did.

Mr. Wright asked Mr. Knauf and Mr. Skivington if there was any case law involving non-conforming special use permits that went past 6 months due to litigation or anything else.  Mr. Skivington stated there is case law for abandonment.   He stated that this facility was meant to be a tennis club and was proceeding as a tennis club.  He stated there has to be intent to abandon.  

Mr. Knauf stated he did not know of any case law off hand but could look into it.  He stated intent isn’t in the law.  He stated that Chapter 200-90 relative to permits stated they expire in 12 months.  

Mr. Jones asked Tom Voorhees, the Code Enforcement Officer, the following questions:

Mr. Jones:  Did you issue a building permit to Mr. Spencer?  

Mr. Voorhees:  Yes, I did on June 20, 2001.  

Mr. Jones:  Was this after the ZBA decision?  

Mr. Voorhees:  Yes.  

Mr. Jones:  Did you issue a renewal of this permit on April 11, 2003?  

Mr. Voorhees:  Yes and I spoke with Mr. Spencer regarding the extension.  

Mr. Jones:  Was there an explanation for the extension?  

Mr. Voorhees:  Yes, litigation and financing.  

Mr. Jones:  Did you feel this was justification for the renewal?  

Mr. Voorhees:  Yes I did, and granted the renewal.  

Mr. Knauf asked if Mr. Spencer applied for an extension between the dates.  Mr. Voorhees stated no work was being done.

Mr. Wright asked Mr. Voorhees how often he extended building permits.  Mr. Voorhees stated it was common.  Mr. Wright asked if Mr. Voorhees had ever granted an extension for a commercial property building permit.  Mr. Voorhees stated he did not believe so.  Mr. Irvine asked what if the commercial construction would take longer than one year?  Mr. Voorhees stated that after the one year, they would have to renew the permit.

Mr. Wright asked Mr. Voorhees if he has ever had to extend a permit due to financing issues.  Mr. Voorhees stated it has happened for home renovations when the owner has exhausted the money supply and had to stop and come back when they have the resources.  Mr. Wright asked if any extensions have resulted in legal action.  Mr. Voorhees stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if anyone was maintaining the property.  Mr. Mundt stated there was no routine maintenance of the grounds.  He stated he has done some maintenance when requested by the Town for safety reasons about 1-½ years ago.  He stated that the neighbor’s children take advantage of the property and that he has to clean up after them.  He stated the Spencers did do some groundskeeping but stopped due to the litigation.  He stated they didn’t want to spend any more money.  

Mr. Wright asked if the property was posted for no trespassing.  Mr. Mundt stated yes it was properly posted.

Mr. Mattaro asked what things the Town asked him to do for safety reasons.  Mr. Mundt stated that kids were having parties there, breaking into the property, and smashing windows and doors.  He stated that the Town asked him to secure the pool area for safety reasons.

Mr. Wright asked if Mr. Mundt reported the vandalism to the sheriff’s department.  Mr. Mundt stated the Sheriff’s department responded during hunting season but he never filed any complaints for the vandalism.

Mr. Irvine asked what the definition was for “operation”.  Mr. Knauf stated that it was not defined in the zoning law.  A discussion followed.

Mr. Irvine asked Mr. Spencer if he had a “DBA”.  Mr. Spencer stated yes, for the last 18 months.

Mr. Skivington reviewed the chain of events.  He stated that the Spencers and Mr. Mundt entered into a contract before the new law and intend to put $900,000 into the project.  

Mr. Wright asked if the Mendon Ponds Neighborhood Association was incorporated.  Mr. Knauf stated it was a non-incorporated association and does not have to be registered.  

Mr. Mattaro asked Mr. Spencer when his second financial commitment would expire.  Mr. Spencer stated he has to close within one year, and the bank and the County are willing to extend the commitment.  

Mr. Wright opened the meeting to comments from the public asking the secretary to call out the names of those who had signed up to speak.

Ellen Smith, 888 Pittsford Mendon Center Road, stated that the grass was not mowed.  She stated that the Spencers did yard work two years ago.  She stated that there was no water or electricity on the property, and there is a garbage dumpster next to the building.  Mr. Wright asked how they knew there was no water or electricity.  Ms. Smith stated they called the water authority and electric companies relative to their lawsuit.

William Pryor, 888 Pittsford Mendon Center Road, stated that the zoning code provides a level of certainty with regards to what a resident can expect.  He stated this is zoned RA-5.  He stated there are 6 EPODS on the property and the neighbors have invested money in their houses.

Vito Potenza, 5 Windham Circle, stated that he is a business partner of the Spencers.  He stated that everytime things are ready to go, there is a lawsuit.  He stated this is bordering on the malicious.  He stated the Spencers want a safe and attractive place.  He stated he was involved with the maintenance but is frustrated with the proceedings.  He stated he lives in Mendon.

Norman W. Gollin, 950 Mendon Center Road, stated he recalled when the original tennis club was in operation.  He stated he could hear the tennis balls and the PA system.  He stated he was part of the original neighborhood association that tried to stop it in the first place.  He stated the homeowners in the area do not want a commercial operation there.

Peter Tennenbaum, 72 Delray Road, Rochester, stated that this should all be common sense.   He stated that a tennis facility has social and health benefits.  He stated that he has known the Spencers for 20 years.

Mary Anne Allerton, 110 Topspin Drive, stated that there are more than the two options of the tennis club or the neighbors owning the property – there is also the possibility of housing since it is zoned RA-5.  She asked if the board members had even seen the property.  All members of the Board stated they had seen the property.  Mr. Jones stated the issue is not what the property looks like.  

Kate Flynn, 3009 Rush Mendon Road, stated that she was a member of the initial club.  She stated there were deer and wildlife everywhere, and there still will be.  She stated that if safety is an issue – lower the speed limit.  She stated she supports the Spencers and the Town of Mendon deserves a tennis facility.

Tom Flynn, 3009 Rush Mendon Road, stated that there are deer all over his place.  He stated the previous owners were only in it for the money, but he has known the Spencers a long time, and this would be a great recreational opportunity for the neighbors.

Michelle Mayo, 17 Old Brook Trail, stated that this is a wonderful facility and she was a member there as a child.  She stated this is a good family place and she supports the Spencers.

Tom Mayo, 17 Old Brook Trail stated that he supports opening the club.

Sherry Anderson, 104 Topspin Drive, stated that she wanted to comment on the remark about the neighbor children running wild.  She stated she is a neighbor, and her children are not running wild.  She stated she isn’t sure if she’s for the club or against it.

Jim Fingeroff, 723 Mendon Center Road stated that the zoning change said that the club should not be there.   He stated that extensions have been given when work was started.  He stated this would have an impact on the community with regards to lighting and noise pollution.

Annette Shapiro, tennis coach at Nazareth College, stated that the Spencers have been generous to her program and to the kids.  She stated the Spencers would hire the neighbor’s kids to work at the camps.  She asked that the neighbors give them a chance.  She stated the Spencers would make a peaceful, beautiful facility.

Marie Kerns, 1009 Pittsford Mendon Road, stated that the Spencers have spent time, money and effort to renovate the inside and outside of the facility.  She stated she worked hard mowing the property.  She stated that vandalism and legal delays undid everything that was done.

Robbie Fingeroff, 723 Mendon Center Road, stated she used to live at 1817 Mendon Center Road, and the facility was noisy and bright at night.  She stated the intersection was busy when lessons were over.  She stated the neighbors are not here for hostility and that the Spencers seem like nice people.  She stated there are three tennis courts in Mendon.

Mr. Wright asked if there were any more comments from the public.  There were none.

MOTION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Mr. Irvine, to close the public hearing at 9:10 p.m.

APPROVED

Mr. Wright – aye; Mr. Irvine – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye and Mr. Thorp – aye.

Mr. Wright stated that a decision would be voted on at the next meeting, December 11th.  Mr. Wright explained to the audience that at the end of tonight’s meeting, the Board would discuss the pending issue, and the audience was invited to stay and listen, but there would not be any audience input.

The Board took a break at 9:15 p.m.

At 9:25 p.m., the Board reconvened.  

MOTION

Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, to approve, as amended, the minutes of the October 23, 2003 meeting.

APPROVED

Mr. Wright – aye; Mr. Irvine – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye and Mr. Thorp – aye.

Mr. Wright stated the next meeting would be December 11th.

A discussion followed regarding the tennis club issue.  The Board reviewed Chapter 200-90.  A discussion followed regarding the format of the determination.  Mr. Jones stated he would draft a determination for a denial and an approval and submit both, through the secretary, to the Board for their review and discussion.

MOTION

Mr. Mattaro moved, seconded by Mr. Irvine, to adjourn the meeting.

APPROVED

Mr. Wright – aye; Mr. Irvine – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye and Mr. Thorp – aye.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:00 p.m.

Mary Fletcher, Secretary

Zoning Board of Appeals
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